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“My mind is halted!” 

Bruno Gröning heals lame, blind, dumb people … 

One of the greatest phenomena of our century! – that is the unanimous opinion of 
many experts about the “case Gröning”.  Bruno Gröning, a native of Danzig, has 
been talked about for about two months because of his miraculous healings. For a 
day and two nights, a reporter of „Süddeutsche Sonntagspost“ had the opportunity to 
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stay in front of the house of the “Miracle Physician” in Herford and to monitor this 
man at work. 

Heavy rain lashes across the quiet streets of the picturesque town of Herford, West-
phalia, as I arrive there on a Friday, at 8 pm. Full of doubt, I approach the house at 
Wilhelmsplatz 7, where that same Bruno Gröning has been a guest since Easter, 
about whom strange things are being told and namely, not in Germany alone.   

300 to 400 people are surrounding the white villa, huddling against the wall, seeking 
shelter in the little gazebo in the backyard or under the dense chestnut trees opposite 
to the villa in front of the apartment of the physician, Dr. Siebeke. The falling night 
spreads its shadow on pain-drawn faces, on paralyzed people, who are being moved 
up in ambulance cars, to crippled people, who have limped here on sticks, to blind 
people, to grope towards the entrance, and deaf-mutes who are communicating, live-
ly  gesticulating to each other.  

Many of them have settled here already since Wednesday night, when Gröning left 
for Bonn with the message that he would be back not later than Saturday morning. 

“I am waiting gladly, because I firmly believe, that Gröning will help us,” Erich Hoff-
mann says, who has walked here from Nuremberg to ask the “Miracle Physician” for 
help in favour of his mother in law, who has been suffering from paranoia for years. 

„The physicians don’t give me any more hope, only Mr. Gröning can make me  
healthy again.” believes  Anton Fischhaber from  Bad Tölz, who has been paralyzed 
in his legs and arms 15 years ago, subsequent to a car accident.“  

09:30 p.m.: From Cologne a truck arrives with 16 persons, among whom – bedded 
on straw – are three seriously ill patients. Immediately afterwards, an American Buick 
arrives. An elegant gentleman gets out and asks for Gröning. “Damned,” he growls, 
learning that he is out of town and he leaves again. 

22:10 pm: In front of the wall board, where the order of the city administration is an-
nounced that any further healing work is prohibited for Gröning until further notice, 
turmoil occurs. “Is that supposed to be democracy?” a gentleman with pince-nez eye 
glasses asks outraged. “Crush the windows of the mayor!” The major part of the 
crowd agrees excitedly. Already the day before, a delegation of the sick had protest-
ed in front of the flat of mayor Wörmann. The mayor had declared that the prohibition 
had been caused by an investigative commission consisting of representatives of the 
medical profession, of the city administration and of the clergy. The commission had 
ordered that Groening would have to prove his art at any random hospitals of the 
British sector not later than June 28th. The cancellation of the prohibition would de-
pend on this examination. 

3 a.m.: From the courtyard the news arrives, that a paralyzed individual suddenly has 
risen. I hurry over there. Adalbert Schneider from Derschlag, completely paralyzed in 



“My mind is halted!” 

Süddeutsche Sonntagspost, 25/6/1949 

Edition 4.9.2013               www.bruno-groening-stiftung.org Page 3 from 8
 

his legs for the previous three years, has risen supported by his young wife and has 
walked approximately 20 m. 

 “Already an hour ago, I suddenly felt a tingling in my legs”, he tells. “Throughout the 
three and a half days, that I have been sitting here, I have been concentrating on the 
thought: Gröning is going to help me. Now, it has happened. I thank the Lord God!” 

This night and the subsequent Saturday, I note among other cases the following 
healings, all during the absence of Gröning: Cäsar Zilinski from Lottinghof, the blood 
circulation disorder of whom had caused paralysis of the left leg and the right arm, 
was completely healed within three minutes. Regina Schmidt, 14 years old, from 
Porz, paralyzed for 11 years, can suddenly move her stiff foot again. Albine Strauβ 
from Minden, severely diabetic, suffering from nerve- and heartdisease, years of stay 
at a sanatorium, incurable according to clinical findings, can climb stairs again: I feel 
completely well, now”. Willi Horstmann from Schlangen, completely blind on his left 
eye, can suddenly distinguish light and dark, shortly afterwards he sees completely 
normal.  

6 a.m.: In the meantime, approximately 500 people have gathered in front of the 
house. I am admitted into the entrance hall. A friendly elderly gentleman comes to 
meet me. He was “a kind of assistant to Mr. Gröning”, he says. In the past, when he 
still lived in Schmiedeberg (Sudetenland), he had been the owner of one of the larg-
est fish canneries in Europe. How did he come to provide emergency service here, I 
ask. Mr. Steffan tells: “My wife and my little daughter were severely ill. Since 1919, 
my wife suffered from neuralgia and muscular rheumatism. My little Luitgard had se-
vere spasms every couple of hours. Only reluctantly, I came here with both of them 
from Bad Salzuflen. We stood in the courtyard in the back of the crowd. Gröning 
came to the window. Then, my little one tore herself off and ran over there. My wife 
suddenly got swollen hands. When we had returned home, both of were completely 
healthy. There were no more relapses. A few days later I went again to Herford to Mr. 
Groening to express my gratitude. When I spoke with him, I suddenly felt, that I be-
came completely calm again, because I had been very nervously previously.  Point-
ing at my glasses, Gröning said: “Take off this satanic thing; I want to get to the 
eyes!” He looked at me for a minute. Since then, I can see perfectly again even with-
out glasses. I decided then to help Mr. Gröning with all my strength. I reassure those 
waiting, do the mail and write protocols.” 

Gröning has further two helpers: Kurt. H., a former editor of the Bielefeld “Freie 
Presse”, who has given up his profession, out of the imperious urge to help Gröning 
and Paul Raff from Gelsenkirchen, a bright lad, the blind brother of whom Gröning 
has cured completely four weeks ago. 

9 a.m.: A telegram arrives from Bonn. The West German health insurance compa-
nies, who have gathered here for a conference, will provide their unconditional sup-
port to Gröning. Great joy in the “headquarters”. Finally, an official support. 
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10:00 a.m.: A young woman comes in with her little three-year-old daughter. The little 
Erika Fischer from Minden nervously flinches all the time and lets out shrill cries. I 
show her a portrait image of “uncle Gröning”. The child stares at the picture, pulls it 
on her face, kisses and caresses it. A genuine childlike rejoicing comes from her 
throat. Her eyes have lost their dead expression. A blissful glow is now on the face of 
the girl. 

A little boy comes jumping down the stairs. People explain to me: This is Dieter 
Hülsmann, the first patient in Herford, Gröning has healed. This was three months 
ago. Up to that day, Dieter, who was ill with progressive muscular dystrophy, could 
neither stand nor sit. Mrs. Hülsmann sent a telegram to Gröning, who at the time still 
lived his life in Dortmund completely unknown, only healing on rare occasions. In 
gratitude for the miraculous healing of the boy the family Hülsmann took on the "mir-
acle doctor" in their house at Wilhelmplatz 7. 

1 p.m.: Phone call from Gütersloh that Gröning would arrive in two hours. The news 
spread like wildfire among the waiting crowd – However, he doesn’t come two hours 
later. 

5 p.m.: Rumor spreads about Gröning being held back by the police. Allegedly efforts 
are being made to enforcedly preventing him treating “his” sick.  

On my request, mayor Wörmann ensures, that nothing bad would happen to Grö-
ning, provided he keeps the laws and the administrative orders. On the question, 
what the city administration would do, if Gröning came here and healed nevertheless, 
Wörmann replies: “If I am able to prove his transgression of the prohibition, I will take 
the strictest measurements in cooperation with the public prosecutor’s office.”  

7:40 p.m.: Gröning arrives. The people push their way to him, attempt to press his 
hand or at least touch his clothes. It takes him some effort getting into the entrance 
hall. Calm and serene he stands there, a slender, muscular man with a very distinc-
tive profile and black wavy hair. He wears a pair of black pants, a black shirt and a 
bright tie. Instinctively, he reminds me of the drummer in a jazz band. 

He gives everyone the hand. Mrs. Hülsmann, the lady of the house, tells him about a 
seriously ill man waiting outside, who is in grave mortal danger. Gröning says:”I 
know. I have already targeted everything” 

After a short time – Gröning has meanwhile taken care of the patient – mayor Wör-
mann comes. “The case is developing beyond my control”, he remarks to me. “As an 
exception, I will allow him to speak to the people today.” 

From the neighbouring Ennigerloh a young physician, Dr. M., comes with three pa-
tients. “To me this is actually more interesting than an entire term of psychology and 
medical studies”, he says. He is skeptical, of course. 
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As the number of cases with healing increases in the entrance hall, he is speechless. 
“This is no longer suggestion and hypnosis alone”, he utters. Also the mayor states: 
„My mind is halted!“ 

11:00 p.m.: Gröning enters the balcony. Meanwhile the crowd has increased to 600 – 
700 persons, is hanging on his face as if spellbound.  In peace Gröning completes 
smoking his cigarette.Then, he speaks very accentuated, but without pathos: “My 
dear healing seekers! Your imploring and begging to the Lord God was not in vain. 
The chief executive of the town has granted me permission to heal as a special ex-
ception. I want to draw your attention to the fact that this healing only is to the benefit 
of those, who carry within them the faith in our Lord God or who are prepared to re-
ceive the faith within. I hereby proclaim you healthy in the name of God. I draw your 
attention to the fact, that one or the other still feels slight pains. These are pains of 
regulation, which will disappear very soon, provided you continue with believing firmly 
in the healing. I also know that at this moment many people have become healthy in 
other areas. Who is here on behalf of an ill relative, can go home confidently. The 
healing takes place even without my presence. My desire is aiming at being in the 
position to helping all individuals to recovery. I do not ask about religion. I do not ask 
about the nation.” 

After a break of seconds he continues: “I now ask you: Who feels still pains?” – Ap-
proximately 20 persons raise their arms. Gröning’s gaze encircles the crowd. Then 
he says: “Now, I ask you once more: Who has still pains now?” – A young man raises 
his hand. Gröning: ”That is not the true pain!” – “No.” –  “Don’t worry. I have spoken 
to you. Your area of suffering is already infected by healing.” 

In the meantime a murmur passes through the crowd and a stretching. “In fact – I am 
healthy! Thank to God! My leg gets slowly looser – I see again” and similar outcries I 
hear coming up. However, only very few individuals speak. That surprises me. 

Gröning continues speaking: “I now ask you not to carp, because who doubts heal-
ing, doubts the Lord God. The thanks for this healing, please do not direct at me. The 
thanks belong to our Lord God alone. I request no remuneration of anybody. Howev-
er, I expect, that you will pray to God all your life. The life without God is no life. A 
Man is only worth being called this, if he believes in the Lord God. Whoever denies 
Him has not the right to be healed. Thus, the evil ones will distinguish themselves 
from the good ones. For those are the doomed ones.” 

02:00 a.m.: Slowly the crowd has dispersed. Gröning has visited the sick in the cars, 
who cannot yet be transported and then gone to his flat – which by the way is very 
modern equipped. Between a cup of coffee and constant phone calls – among other 
things from the English District Commander – he finds a few minutes to answer a 
couple of my questions: 
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“How do you explain your healing art yourself? Do you have medical knowledge?” 

“I possess no preknowledge as a healing expert, neither have I ever read any medi-
cal textbook. I accept no teachings from people and only read books and newspa-
pers on rare occasions. My gift has been entrusted to me by God. My mission leads 
me only to good people. Those who act evil again as healed individuals, will lose the 
gift of health they received after some time again.” 

Emphatically, he rejects the claim that you have to believe in him. He considers him-
self just a poor man. In God you have to believe. The question, whether he uses any 
secret means of bespeaking, he neglects definitely. He declares that even in his 
thoughts he has no magic spell. 

He claims, also being able to perform remote healing. A piece of paper suffices, writ-
ten by the sick individual, with words such as: “I request healing.” The diagnosis of 
the physicians, report of disease and the name wouldn’t be necessary. He then tar-
gets the individual and – if God gives him the order – he carries out remote healing. 

To dogmatic question Gröning doesn’t respond at all: “I am neither interested in ideas 
nor in philosophy as such.” 

“Do you receive material means for your tasks as remuneration?” 

“I have never accepted money yet. If some income would come later, I would like to 
build churches and abodes. Until further notice, I live of the hospitality of the family 
Hülsmann.” “What is your comment on the prohibition?” – “One can forbid me noth-
ing! Even if I they lock me into a rain barrel, the people will come, and I will heal 
them.” 

Finally, he reveals to me, that he already has taken measurements with the Social 
Ministries of the British Sector to have the prohibition annulled, which is based on the 
healing practitioner law of 1939. 

Gröning’s brother Karl tells me afterwards about the past of Bruno Gröning. When 
Bruno was born on May 30th, 1906 in Danzig, his entire body was covered with hair. 
The father, a foreman bricklayer then said, partially jokingly:  “Now, the Satan has 
been born.” 

The first three years of his life, Bruno couldn’t speak at all. Then he developed nor-
mally. His physique was very strong. He could climb like a monkey. When Karl or 
Maria, his sister, had a tooth ache once in a while, he just placed his hand on her 
cheek – and the pain vanished. The siblings called him teasingly “the dimwit”. The 
year 1939, after a year of apprenticeship as a carpenter, he was recruited by the 
armed Forces. The war he mainly attended in Russia as an anti-aircraft gun artillery-
man. Shortly before the break down, he ended up as a prisoner of war. During his 
time in the camp, he supposedly has already healed ill comrades. After his release, 
he first lived in Dortmund, until the Family Hülsman invited him to Herford. 
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Bruno Gröning leads by no means a regular life. He barely sleeps, eats little, smokes 
much and drinks much coffee and tea. The more he works, the more he becomes 
charged up. Only, if he feels that somebody is not kindly disposed towards him, he 
somehow feels confined. Then, his hair – as I could convince myself – suddenly gets 
a gray shimmer and his curls tighten. He is unusual strong. Often he breaks crutches 
into pieces on his naked upper arm. 

The physicians are very reluctant with their judgment. In Herford, nobody gives in-
formation about the “case Gröning” on principle. After a brief research about two 
weeks ago, a physician’s commission delivered the following declaration: “Due to the 
judgment of the medical experts, exceed the current success results not yet the 
framework of the ever more recognized psychological impact on diseases.” 

A gentleman, Dr. M., who had attended the night scene at the house of Gröning, af-
terwards tried to give me a brief explanation: The materialism of the 19th century has 
also deeply penetrated the medical profession. Thus, the medical science has forgot-
ten that every disease not only is a physical-organic case, but also has a psychologi-
cal component. Precicely the latter may be easily influenced by suggestion to a very 
high degree. It would be nothing miraculous to remove the pains of a cancer patient 
by suggestion. However, the cancer would continue to grow until an operation would 
no longer be a successful option. Gröning were supposed to deliver the proof, that he 
not only can heal hysterical people, but as well an organically ill individual. Through-
out the new time history there have been individuals, who were regarded “miracle 
men”. 

I only mention the names of Mesmer, Schäfer Ast, Zeileis, Ramon Wings. Certainly, 
these people were phenomenal manifestations. Gröning too, is such a phenomenon. 
But to worship him therefore seriously as a “miracle performer” or even as “new Mes-
siah” would be ridiculous. Science on the other hand, shouldn’t be reluctant to de-
clare their confession ‘nescio’ – ‘I don’t know.’ 

Because there is still much research to do, and precisely the relationship between 
medicine and psychology is far from being clarified yet. Perhaps the “case Gröning” 
can help us with that. We shouldn’t dismiss it as ‘charlatanism’.  

The dean of the Herford parish, the Head of the Protestant Association, Kunst, de-
clares: “The fact is that individuals I know have received relief of their ailments and a 
new sense of life. In the case of others the disease has returned after a couple of 
days or weeks.” 

“How then, do you explain the powers of Mr. Gröning?” 

“In Ravensburger Land “miracle performers” have appeared frequently. Several of 
them I have asked the essential question: Do you believe that Jesus Christ is the Son 
of God? All these individuals questioned then became embarrassed and couldn’t 
come up with an unambiguous reply. From this the conclusion has to be, that they 
somehow were connected to forces of evil. I also asked Mr. Gröning this question. 
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His clear reply to me was: ‘Yes, I believe, that Christ is the son of God’. This has im-
pressed me very much. According to the New Testament a further point of view with 
the special Gifts of God is that they are devoted to the service in the parish. I have no 
reason to doubt, that this is the case with Mr. Gröning.” Dean Kunst then refers to a 
quote in the Holy Scripture (1st Letter of Saint Paul to the Corinthian, 12th chapter, 
verse 7 – 10), were it says: “But the manifestation of the Spirit is given to every man 
to profit withal. For to one is given by the Spirit the word of wisdom, . . . to another 
the gifts of healing … ” 

 “We ministers of Herford have told all members of our parishes, who asked us for 
advice, that we hadn’t had a final judgement. We haven’t advised anyone against 
going to Gröning. However, everyone should turn to the Lord prior that He may pro-
tect them against a healing through low powers. Mr. Gröning knows of this advice, 
and he has ensured me, that he understands our concern very well.” Stan. 

Source:   

Süddeutsche Sonntagspost, 25/6/1949, pp. 22-25 


